
EAST DAVIS COUNTY FIRE PROTECTION DISTRICT
DAVIS FIRE DEPARTMENT STATION 33
425 MACE BOULEVARD
DAVIS, CA 95618
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD FEBRUARY 16, 2023
VIA ZOOM MEETING

PRESENT: Commissioners John Lindsey, Bill Weisgerber, Michael McMahon, David Robert, 
ABSENT: Tad Henderson
OTHERS PRESENT: Assistant Deputy County Supervisor Oliver Snow, Davis Fire Department Chief Joseph Tenney, Davis Fire Department Battalion Chief Paul Swanson

Chair Weisgerber called the meeting to order at 6:37 p.m. 

CONSENT CALENDAR

Weisgerber asked for a motion to hold meetings virtually per Assembly Bill 361 for another 30-day period. Robert moved to continue Board meetings virtually for the next 30 days and until the next meeting. McMahon seconded the motion, and all were in favor.

MINUTES

Weisgerber said that the minutes from the October 31 meeting held to approve the preparation of the SCO by the County had been sent out for review. McMahon moved to approve the minutes as written, Robert seconded the motion, and all were in favor of approving the minutes.

COUNTY SUPERVISOR 

Snow told the Board that the County was in the final stages of completing the Memorandum of Understanding that will transfer the County parcels in the North Fork of Putah Creek to the City of Davis. An initial draft of the MOU was created but the City asked for some changes which are now being reviewed. Weisgerber expressed the Board’s thanks for all of the hard work put in by the County personnel to complete this effort.

FIRE DEPARTMENT UPDATE

Tenney reported that the Department has been training six new firefighters and has promoted personnel to fill vacant Captain positions. The new firefighters are slated to staff the new ladder truck when it arrives and will be supporting the existing stations and equipment until then. 

Tenney said that the Department has purchased a new station alert system that is IP-based to replace the old system that has had some reliability issues. The new system will have real time updates available to tablets and phones so that information can flow faster to personnel in the field.

Tenney then updated the Board on the difficulty the Department has had keeping all of the Engines operating due to supply chain issues and repair shop backups that have placed units out of service for extended periods of time. The new Engine is still in its shakedown period but will be sorted out soon and a new Engine is expected to arrive in the next year. Instead of the usual routine of selling Engines once they are replaced, the Department will now retain them as reserve units in case of further repair issues with the front line equipment.

Tenney then said that the Department is working with the City on future sustainability plans and also beginning efforts on the YEMSA ambulance service contract renewal. Ambulance service has become challenging because of personnel shortages and other delays caused by the COVID pandemic. 

Swanson then reported that the paving of the back lot of Station 33 has been completed despite significant cost increases. Swanson said that the Department will be adding more training structure to the lot including some 2 to 3 story containers that can be used for interior fire training.


ACCOUNTS PAYABLE

The County has submitted an invoice for the SCO report preparation for $306.  Robert moved to approve paying the invoice, McMahon seconded, and all were in favor.

NEW BUSINESS

Robert reported that he had engaged with a web service company called Streamline to potentially take over managing the District’s website. The service would make sure the site is ADA compliant and also make the site current with how many other special districts operate their sites. The initial buildout would cost $250 and then there would be a $25 per month service fee. The cost for future years would be around $300 per year. The Board discussed potential advantages and whether the cost was worth the upgrade in capability as the current site is still functional despite the low grade from LAFCo. The Board members agreed to review the proposal and then decide whether or not to engage Streamline at the next meeting.

Weisgerber then updated the Board on the potential billing cycle change with the City. The Board discussed how the process might work and that there would have to be a potential contract amendment or side letter to change the cycle from the current process. Tenney added that he would be in favor of the change and then offered to check in with the City Attorney to see how the process might work. Weisgerber said that he would do the same with the County Counsel and then the Board could discuss the results at a future meeting.

Tenney and Weisgerber then reported that the mailbox issue at Station 33 has been sorted out and that any mail delivered to the Station would be held there for collection.


LAFCO/MSR UPDATE

Weisgerber and Lindsey then reported on the meeting held earlier in the day with County staff regarding the LAFCo MSR recommendations. Elisa Sabatini offered some answers to questions raised at the last meeting about the MSR and there was discussion among the group at the meeting about how difficult the suggested redistricting would be. Supervisor Provenza and County Chief Administrative Officer Gerardo Pineda both suggested that the best approach might be to work on problems with the No Man’s Land District and the Springlake District while leaving East Davis intact. Currently the main focus on the MSR working group is to solve the urgent immediate problems in the Elkhorn District and that any action on the Area 4 recommendations would be addressed in a third wave of effort that is at least 18 months away. Tenney then said that there would be some difficulty with the Elkhorn integration into Springlake as there is a significant revenue shortfall which probably will require a Proposition 218 process to resolve. Tenney added that Springlake will soon have a full board which will help with the resolution of any issues there. The discussion closed with compliments from the Board for Supervisor Provenza and CAO Pineda for their suggestion of simple receiving the MSR report and then filing it without completing all of the recommended actions in the report. Supervisor Provenza has issued a memo to all involved with the suggested plan of action which will be discuss at the next meeting between the County and District staff.

There was no discuss of the North Fork Putah Creek vegetation management project as Snow had already updated the Board on progress on the MOU earlier in the meeting.

NEXT MEETING

March 16, 2023 via Zoom meeting per A.B. 361.  


ADJOURNMENT
There was then a motion by Robert that was seconded by McMahon to adjourn the meeting; approved unanimously at 7:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted: 
John W. Lindsey
Board Member
